City of Greeley, Colorado PLANNING COMMISSION PROCEEDINGS

January 10, 2023

(Excerpted)

6. A public hearing to consider a request from Jodi Hartmann, on behalf of High Plains Housing Development Corporation, to rezone approximately 7.8 acres of land located at 123 9th Avenue from I-L (Industrial Low Intensity) to MU-H (Mixed Use High Intensity) zoning district (ZON2022-0012).

Commissioner Carlson recused himself from this portion of the meeting, citing a potential conflict of interest.

Caleb Jackson, Planner III, summarized the proposed rezoning and the intended ultimate use. He discussed area context, surrounding zoning, and the proposal's conformance with the Development Code. Mr. Jackson then explained the purpose of the project and provided an overview of the development plan. He confirmed that all public notice requirements had been met, and that staff had received no community input expressing concerns or opposition for the project.

Commissioner Briscoe questioned whether the three brick structures on the site are required to remain as part of the proposed development. Mr. Jackson stated that with this land use action it is not possible to require them to remain, but it is the applicant's expressed intent to repurpose the structures.

Chair Yeater invited comment from the applicant.

Jodi Hartmann, Executive Director of High Plains Housing Development Corporation at 3104 69th Avenue Court, reiterated that the three existing brick buildings will be kept in place, but the rest of the metal structures and one of the oldest brick buildings will be demolished. She discussed the site's previous uses, which included produce assembly, manufacturing, and storage. Ms. Hartmann then described High Plains Housing Development Corporation and its mission as a nonprofit affordable housing developer and identified two apartment complexes her company has successfully been operating locally.

Ms. Hartmann explained that the intent is a phased development approach and described each phase which includes a variety of affordable housing options, explaining the need for and collective benefits of providing such housing.

Ms. Hartmann closed by saying that phase one of this project will involve a \$26 million dollar infrastructure investment, bringing 58 new units of housing. Phase two will be a \$30 million dollar infrastructure investment that will bring 90 additional units to the housing stock. She explained that phases three and four haven't explored far enough to know the investment impacts but indicated it would include an additional 30 housing units. Ms. Hartmann touched on the fact that there are a number of local stakeholders and partners who have been working with High Plains on this project in order to show the scope of the community's support.

Chair Yeater asked if the financing is currently in place for phases one and two. Ms. Hartmann stated that they are working on phase one right now but most of the funding

City of Greeley, Colorado PLANNING COMMISSION PROCEEDINGS

January 10, 2023

for that project will come from housing tax credits, and if successful they anticipate construction to start in the spring of 2024. They hope to have people living on the campus by 2025.

Chair Yeater then asked what the ultimate goal for a final build out of the remaining phases will be. Ms. Hartmann stated that phase two is hoped to be completed around 2026 to 2027. She then explained that they are hoping for phases three and four to be developed simultaneously with phase two because they won't be looking for tax credits but will instead be seeking other resources at that time.

Commissioner Franzen asked for clarity regarding the timeline of the funding. Ms. Hartmann explained that they could apply for funding on the second phase when they near completion of the first phase.

Chair Yeater opened the public hearing at 1:37 PM.

Rick Hoagland, who owns property east of the proposed rezone, expressed his concern regarding potential traffic impacts, especially at peak hours, and adequacy of parking spots on the site.

Chair Yeater closed the public hearing at 1:40 PM.

Commissioner Briscoe moved that based on the application received and the preceding analysis, the Planning Commission find that the proposed rezoning from I-L (Industrial Low Intensity) Zone District to the MU-H (Mixed-Use High Intensity) Zone District meets the Development Code criteria, Sections 24-204 and therefore, recommend approval of the rezone to the City Council. Commissioner Franzen seconded the motion.

Commissioner Schulte commented that parking is always a legitimate concern for any development but wanted to remind the applicant and public that the Commissioner's job today is limited to consideration of the rezone request, not the possible project. If the rezoning is approved the project would ultimately have to go through approvals and meet code requirements, such as with respect to parking. Chair Yeater agreed and then called for the motion.

Motion carried 6-0 (Commissioner Carlson recused from this vote).

Commissioner Carlson stepped back into the chambers to be present for the remainder of the Commission meeting.